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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 16, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 9, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

December 9, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.



2

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment in the form of a referral by Dr. Capocelli to Dr. Jones

in regard to her shoulder.

2. Whether the respondents are entitled to an IME with a

neurosurgeon to determine whether the claimant has reached MMI and

permanency related to claimant’s compensable neck injury.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that Dr. Capocelli
is recommending that she be evaluated further
regarding her shoulder injury and that Dr.
Capocelli has specifically recommended that
the evaluation be performed by Dr. Jones;
therefore, evaluation by Dr. Jones would be
within the chain of referral and therefore
authorized treatment.

In view of the fact that the Claimant’s
authorized treating physician is referring her
to Dr. Jones, it is unnecessary for the
Claimant to exercise her one time right to
change physicians in order to be evaluated by
Dr. Jones.  Further, since the Claimant’s
accident involved injury to her cervical spine
and to her shoulder, if she exercises her one
time right to change physicians to Dr. Jones
it would appear that Dr. Capocelli would not
longer be authorized to continue treatment
regarding the cervical spine injury.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits are being paid with regard to
Claimant’s compensable left shoulder and
cervical spine injuries.  Claimant was
released as having reached MMI for the left
shoulder on 8/6/09 by Dr. Jeffrey Evans.  Dr.
Capocelli, Claimant’s treating physician for
her cervical spine, indicated on 4/26/11 that
Claimant should return to Dr. Evans for an
evaluation for the right shoulder and a
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reevaluation for the left shoulder.  Claimant
has not sustained a compensable right shoulder
injury.  Respondents approved reevaluation for
the left shoulder, and Dr. Evans opined on
9/13/11 that Claimant does not have any
shoulder pathology.  It appears that Dr.
Capocelli’s suggestion to see Dr. Jones is for
a second opinion and is at the request of the
claimant.  It also appears that the suggestion
is for the right shoulder, which is not a
compensable injury.  In the event the
suggestion is for the left shoulder, Dr. Evans
has already opined that there is no shoulder
pathology or recommended treatment; a second
opinion would be reasonable and necessary
treatment.  However, Respondents are willing
to authorize a Change of Physician to Dr.
Jones related to the left shoulder.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-six-year-old female who

suffered a compensable injury to her left shoulder and neck in

January 2008 when her feet became entangle in cords beneath her

desk and she stood up and fell forward twisting her neck and

injuring her left shoulder.  The claimant was eventually referred

to Dr. Jeffery Evans who performed surgery on her left shoulder.

The claimant credibly testified that after the left shoulder

surgery she continued to have pain in her shoulder and neck.

Dr. Evans then referred the claimant to Dr. Anthony Capocelli.

Dr. Capocelli performed a two level fusion in the claimant’s

cervical spine due, in part, to a study confirming left sided

impingement on the nerve roots.

On April 26, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Capocelli at

the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  A portion of the record

from that visit states:

“Unfortunately since she has gone back to work
and there is no suggestion that she was going
to be able to work in lighter duty position,
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lot of heavy work, she has now had ongoing
pain since that, which primarily involves both
shoulders and between the shoulder blades.  On
exam today, she has a lot of muscle spasm in
the neck and we will go ahead and give her
muscle relaxants and also place her on anti-
inflammatories.  Her current x-rays look quite
good for the neck and neurologically she is in
tack, however, on exam today she has a lot of
pain on shoulder rotation and palpation over
the bilateral shoulder joints and are
suspected more to her ongoing problems.  She
has had problems with the left shoulder and
has had surgery by Dr. Evans and would like to
be seen in the orthopedics.  At this point
though I have offered to send her back to Dr.
Evans.  We will go ahead and get her evaluated
for the right shoulder and in general
reevaluation on the left shoulder.  It is
possible that she has got some exacerbation of
some underlying arthritic abnormalities within
the shoulder and that certainly would need to
be evaluated and treated as I think it is
slowing her overall recovery and sense of
well-being.”

On July 27, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Capocelli.  The medical report from that visit states as follows:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient is
known to me status post cervical fusion six
months ago.  Currently, the patient is a
status post ACDF.  Postoperatively, she has
made reasonably recovery.  She still has some
midline axial back pain which I suspect will
persist for a while and it is not pertinent.
She has also had bilateral shoulder pain.  She
has a lot of tenderness around the AC joint
area and she recently had been seen by Dr.
Evans to workup the left shoulder but she did
an arthrogram ____ any further rotator cuff
surgery indicated she is to do injection and
that was not particularly helpful.

On exam today, she still has significant
tenderness about the distal AC joint area and
pain with elevated the arm above the ____.
She also has similar but less significant
symptoms on the right side which has not been
evaluated.  At this point, the patient has
asked me to obtain another opinion in terms of
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her shoulder I would like.  I would go head
and work her neck as certainly if there is any
possibility that her neck is related to this
pain, we would like to rule it out.  We will
go ahead and get an MRI of the cervical spine
and especially evaluate the C4-5 disk, and
then we can certainly send her for an
alternative opinion at her request which she
says this may be somewhat complicated and it
can certainly be reasonable, and we will go
ahead and get a second opinion and
recommendations.  Certainly, if there is
nothing to do then ____, so we will go ahead
and make the arrangements further.”

That same day, Dr. Capocelli authored a letter regarding the

claimant and in that letter he requests a second opinion regarding

the claimant’s shoulder difficulties and specifically requested for

the second opinion to be performed by Dr. Jones.

On September 13, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Evans at

Cooper Clinic.  The medical report from that visit indicates that

the claimant was there for follow up of left shoulder impingement

syndrome.  Dr. Evans indicates that the claimant did not receive

any immediate relief from the subacromial injection that he gave

her during her last visit.  Dr. Evans also pointed out in his

letter that he does not believe the claimant’s residual pain is

coming from her left shoulder.  Dr. Evans indicated that the

claimant has a normal inspection of bilateral shoulders, full range

of motion, bilateral shoulders and her stability exam is normal in

her shoulders bilaterally.  The assessment and plan portion of that

medical note states as follows:

“ASSESSMENT: Left C5 radiculopathy.

PLAN: I will send a letter to Dr. Capocelli
letting him know that I do not feel that she
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has any shoulder pathology at this point.  She
will follow-up in 2-3 months.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether or

not she is entitled to additional medical treatment in the form of

a referral by Dr. Capocelli to Dr. Jones regarding her shoulder

difficulties.  It appears to me from reading the medical records

that have been introduced in this matter, that Dr. Capocelli, who

is a neurosurgeon, believes that there is some type of combination

of neck and shoulder difficulties that are causing the claimant’s

current difficulties.

After review of the medical records, in this matter, and the

testimony of the claimant, I do believe that it is reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s compensable injuries

that she be allowed to see Dr. Jones regarding her left shoulder

difficulties at this time.

The respondents have asked the Commission to determine whether

or not they are entitled to an independent medical exam with a

neurosurgeon to determine whether the claimant has reached maximum

medical improvement and to address the issue of permanency related

to the claimant’s compensable neck injury.  The respondents’

attorney, in this matter, admitted into evidence a letter written

to this administrative law judge from the respondents’ attorney

regarding her request that Dr. Capocelli address maximum medical

improvement and permanency.  The pertinent portion of the letter

reads as follows:

“I have forwarded a Form 3 to Dr. Capocelli to
ask him to address MMI and permanency
associated with the neck.  He has declined to
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do so because of the possibility of an
evaluation with Dr. Jones.  Respondents are
currently paying TTD associated with the neck
injury.  We are requesting that an independent
medical evaluation to address maximum medical
improvement on the neck.  Claimant’s counsel
has indicated that he cannot agree to the same
at this time.  I am writing to request that
you enter an order for an independent medical
evaluation, and we request Dr. Michael
Calhoun.  However, Respondents are willing to
approve a doctor chosen by the Commission.”

It appears to me from Dr. Capocelli’s apparent response to the

request for maximum medical improvement and permanency that he

continues to believe that there is some combination of difficulties

or problems between the claimant’s left shoulder and neck that are

causing her current difficulties.  I agree with Dr. Capocelli that

it would be prudent to have the second opinion by Dr. Jones

regarding the claimant’s shoulder difficulties before maximum

medical improvement and permanency issues are addressed as to the

claimant’s neck.  As I have previously noted, the claimant is

entitled to the referral to Dr. Jones for an evaluation of her left

shoulder.  Upon the completion of that evaluation, I am ordering

the claimant to return to see Dr. Capocelli to have him consider

whether or not the claimant has reached maximum medical and if so

whether or not any permanency exists due to her compensable neck

injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 9, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 9, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant is entitled to receive a second opinion by Dr.

Jones regarding her left shoulder difficulties as it is reasonable

and necessary medical treatment for her compensable left shoulder

injury.

3. The respondents are entitled to have the claimant’s

compensable cervical spine injury evaluated by Dr. Capocelli, her

treating neurosurgeon, for a determination of maximum medical

improvement and related permanency after the completion of Dr.

Jones’ evaluation of the claimant’s left shoulder.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the costs associated

with the claimant’s evaluation of her left shoulder by Dr. Jones.

The claimant shall then be examined by Dr. Capocelli for an

evaluation of her compensable neck injury including consideration
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of maximum medical improvement and permanency issues.  The

respondents shall also bear the cost associated with this

claimant’s visit to Dr. Capocelli.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


